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October 6, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed for your consideration is legislation that will authorize a series of Executive Office and other space moves resulting in a net benefit to King County of $3.9 million over the next five years.  The projected $3.9 million in benefit can be achieved through consolidation of functions into existing vacant county-owned space.  With King County’s 2009 budget deficit now projected to exceed $90 million, it is critical that county elected officials lead by example in cost cutting, innovation, and efficiency.  Therefore it is fitting that the first legislation I am transmitting related to the 2009 budget starts with cutting costs and creating efficiencies within my own Executive Offices.  Adoption of this legislation will be an important step toward solving our budget deficit by “tightening our belts” in these difficult economic times.

This legislative transmittal package contains two ordinances: one authorizing the proposed cost-saving office space moves, and one appropriating $986,000 in 2008 funds to pay for the moves and associated tenant improvements.  The anticipated $2.1 million of the General Fund share of the total $3.9 million is the net savings after all associated move costs and is adjusted for the appropriation paid back on a 5 year plan. 
Background

On June 5, 2008, I outlined to the press and the public some of the initial steps I was taking as Executive to address the extraordinary nature of the budget deficits King County is facing in 2008, 2009 and beyond.  In my statement that day I said:

“This problem will not be solved by one 68 million dollar action.  It will be solved by 68 thoughtful one million dollar actions.”
The first action I took was the re-prioritizing of and deferral of major capital projects.  On July 21, 2008, I sent you a letter notifying you of my intent to defer those projects that were not immediately critical or essential.  The project deferrals resulting in that process involved approximately $30 million of capital project costs that would have required over $7 million of debt payments over the next three years.
Upon completion of the capital project prioritization process, I directed my Facilities Management Division (FMD) to identify ways to reduce overall office space costs to the General Fund.  As mentioned above, this proposed legislation, the second of many actions that will lead to the resolution of deficit problem, will cut General Fund office space costs by $2.1 million over a five year period even after all up-front move costs and tenant improvements are paid.

In accordance with King County Council direction, my office, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), and other related functions are currently renting space in the Columbia Center, a privately-owned building. On August, 11, 2006, the King County Council adopted Ordinance 15390, requiring my office, OMB, and other related functions to remain in leased space in the Columbia Center rather than move into the Chinook building until such time as the Executive’s Office could be co-located with the council in the King County Courthouse.  At that time, a policy decision was made to set aside space in the Chinook Building for projected staffing growth and special projects (including the Accounting Business Transformation Project, or ABT).  
Normally, priority for permanent staffing would be given in county-owned space, while short-term project staffing that could not fit in county-owned space would be housed in privately-owned leased space. However, Ordinance 15390 specifically identified the Executive’s Office and the OMB as tenants in leased space to preserve the long-term goal of co-locating these offices with the King County Council in the King County Courthouse.  Now there is sufficient vacant King County-owned space available only blocks away in the new Chinook Building and that decision should be revisited.  My proposed cost saving initiative requires an amendment to Ordinance 15390 and that is the ordinance I am transmitting today.  However, my proposed amendment makes it clear that this move is temporary and that the County Council and the Executive should eventually be co-located in a county-owned facility.
My recommended consolidation of space was made possible partly through a re-evaluation of past agency staffing projections, which significantly reduced the need to set aside space for growth in the Chinook Building.  Additionally, the move of the Elections Division to the new Earlington facility in Renton freed up space in the King County Administration Building.  The proposed series of moves in this legislative package was devised to free up the entire 8th floor in the Chinook Building so that the Executive’s Office and OMB could fit into the 8th floor space, eliminating the need for the Columbia Center lease.  Although the fit is not optimal, this location will be temporary, until such time as the Executive Office and King County Council can be co-located.  As an interim space, if this proposal is approved, we will adapt our operations to make the 8th Floor of the Chinook Building work as an interim location to achieve the projected cost savings.  
Proposed Plan
This proposal involves a series of moves that accomplishes the following:
· Eliminates costs associated with private leases in the Columbia Center;
· Consolidates/co-locates business functions for cost savings and operational efficiency; and
· Preserves the ability to co-locate the Executive Office and the King County Council at some time in the future.

Enclosed is a detailed description of all of the proposed moves (Attachment A, Cost Saving Moves).  The enclosed diagram (Attachment B, Cost Saving Moves Flowchart) is helpful in explaining the details of the proposal.  Each move number in the enclosed description corresponds to the number on the diagram. Please note that all areas are measured in both “rentable square feet” (RSF) and “usable square feet” (USF).  RSF is a term used in lease documents and describes the entire area rented by tenants, excluding elevators shafts, stairwells, and other areas that clearly are not part of the floor space of the building but including allocated building common space like main floor lobbies and other general purpose spaces.  RSF comparisons are provided below to allow councilmembers or staff to easily cross reference to lease documents, or to past Chinook Building documents.  USF basically describes the spaces from wall to wall that a tenant actually uses on a daily basis.  It excludes elevator shafts, stairwells, etc., as well building-wide common areas, and other spaces not directly usable by the tenant.  In past space planning discussion, councilmembers have requested that both measures be used in FMD reports or presentations.  
Please note that our current lease for the 32nd floor of the Columbia Center requires that King County give notice to the landlord by November 30 if we intend to discontinue the lease.  We will need to vacate the space by January 1, 2009.  I have, therefore, directed staff to proceed with all necessary arrangements to make this series of moves possible within the prescribed timeframe.  I strongly urge you to consider this proposed legislation in the context of the current budget crisis and request a speedy review and timely approval.  If the council chooses not to adopt this proposed legislation, we will miss the opportunity to achieve significant savings through a few simple office space moves.  Even in that event, the county will derive some benefit from the preparatory measures, in that an entire vacant floor in the Chinook building could be marketed to others to provide rental income. 
It should also be noted that the council currently has the 2006-2007 Space Plan assigned to the Capital Budget Committee as pending legislation.  If this proposed legislation is approved, the 2006-2007 space plan should be updated accordingly. 

Cost Analysis and Supplemental Request
The county’s cost of leasing space in the Columbia Tower is $920,000 per year for approximately 30,000 square feet.  The proposed move to vacant space and underutilized space in county owned facilities enables the county to achieve a net fiscal benefit of $800,000 per year over five years after allowing for relocation costs.  The five year total fiscal effect is $3.9 million.  Approximately $2.1 million of the $3.9 million fiscal benefit accrues to the General Fund which is currently facing a significant budget deficit.   
Conclusion 
With the new challenges we all face in the coming budget years, we can no longer afford the luxury of paying for private leases to ensure future policy goals.  A temporary move to the 8th floor of the Chinook Building until such time as the Executive and Council can be co-located will be far less expensive than the current arrangement.  A temporary stay in the Chinook Building saves King County taxpayers roughly $400,000 of the General Fund dollars per year compared to the current lease of extra space in the Columbia Center.  The most likely future scenario to free up space for co-location in the Courthouse will be related to construction of a new court facility at the Youth Services Center or a new Administration Building; given this fact, it is highly unlikely that space will become available in the King County Courthouse, or in any other co-located facility, in less than a five year period.  Since the new Administration Building or the new Youth Services facility need to be designed, funded, permitted, constructed, and occupied, this move may last well beyond 5 years.  However the good news is that any additional years create hundreds of thousands of dollars in annual savings over staying in the Columbia Center.
The $400,000 General Fund savings per year can be used for vital services such as criminal justice and public health.  The move also meets Executive and County Council budget priorities calling for belt-tightening reductions in operating costs.  The savings will help ease the pressures on county revenues created by the downturn in the economy.
I recommend swift passage of this legislation, as it will conclude a thoughtful and deliberate process ending in operational efficiencies and significant cost savings to King County in a time of great financial need.  This move makes sense even if we didn’t have a projected $90 million budget deficit in 2009.
I certify that funds are available.

Thank you for your consideration.  If you have any questions, please call Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff at 206-296-4046.   
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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